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35.177 Effect of unavailability of technical
assistance.

35.178 State immunity.
35.179—35.189 [Reserved]

Subpart G—Designated Agencies

35.190 Designated agencies.
35.191—35.999 [Reserved]

APPENDIX A TO PART 35—PREAMBLE TO REGU-
LATION ON NONDISCRIMINATION ON THE
BASIS OF DISABILITY IN STATE AND LOCAL
GOVERNMENT SERVICES (PUBLISHED JULY
26, 1991)

AUTHORITY: 5 U.S.C. 301; 28 U.S.C. 509, 510;
Title II, Pub. L. 101–336 (42 U.S.C. 12134).

SOURCE: Order No. 1512–91, 56 FR 35716, July
26, 1991, unless otherwise noted.

Subpart A—General

§ 35.101 Purpose.
The purpose of this part is to effec-

tuate subtitle A of title II of the Amer-
icans with Disabilities Act of 1990 (42
U.S.C. 12131), which prohibits discrimi-
nation on the basis of disability by
public entities.

§ 35.102 Application.
(a) Except as provided in paragraph

(b) of this section, this part applies to
all services, programs, and activities
provided or made available by public
entities.

(b) To the extent that public trans-
portation services, programs, and ac-
tivities of public entities are covered
by subtitle B of title II of the ADA (42
U.S.C. 12141), they are not subject to
the requirements of this part.

§ 35.103 Relationship to other laws.
(a) Rule of interpretation. Except as

otherwise provided in this part, this
part shall not be construed to apply a
lesser standard than the standards ap-
plied under title V of the Rehabilita-
tion Act of 1973 (29 U.S.C. 791) or the
regulations issued by Federal agencies
pursuant to that title.

(b) Other laws. This part does not in-
validate or limit the remedies, rights,
and procedures of any other Federal
laws, or State or local laws (including
State common law) that provide great-
er or equal protection for the rights of
individuals with disabilities or individ-
uals associated with them.

§ 35.104 Definitions.

For purposes of this part, the term—
Act means the Americans with Dis-

abilities Act (Pub. L. 101–336, 104 Stat.
327, 42 U.S.C. 12101–12213 and 47 U.S.C.
225 and 611).

Assistant Attorney General means the
Assistant Attorney General, Civil
Rights Division, United States Depart-
ment of Justice.

Auxiliary aids and services includes—
(1) Qualified interpreters, notetakers,

transcription services, written mate-
rials, telephone handset amplifiers, as-
sistive listening devices, assistive lis-
tening systems, telephones compatible
with hearing aids, closed caption de-
coders, open and closed captioning,
telecommunications devices for deaf
persons (TDD’s), videotext displays, or
other effective methods of making au-
rally delivered materials available to
individuals with hearing impairments;

(2) Qualified readers, taped texts,
audio recordings, Brailled materials,
large print materials, or other effective
methods of making visually delivered
materials available to individuals with
visual impairments;

(3) Acquisition or modification of
equipment or devices; and

(4) Other similar services and ac-
tions.

Complete complaint means a written
statement that contains the complain-
ant’s name and address and describes
the public entity’s alleged discrimina-
tory action in sufficient detail to in-
form the agency of the nature and date
of the alleged violation of this part. It
shall be signed by the complainant or
by someone authorized to do so on his
or her behalf. Complaints filed on be-
half of classes or third parties shall de-
scribe or identify (by name, if possible)
the alleged victims of discrimination.

Current illegal use of drugs means ille-
gal use of drugs that occurred recently
enough to justify a reasonable belief
that a person’s drug use is current or
that continuing use is a real and ongo-
ing problem.

Designated agency means the Federal
agency designated under subpart G of
this part to oversee compliance activi-
ties under this part for particular com-
ponents of State and local govern-
ments.
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Disability means, with respect to an
individual, a physical or mental im-
pairment that substantially limits one
or more of the major life activities of
such individual; a record of such an im-
pairment; or being regarded as having
such an impairment.

(1)(i) The phrase physical or mental im-
pairment means—

(A) Any physiological disorder or
condition, cosmetic disfigurement, or
anatomical loss affecting one or more
of the following body systems: Neuro-
logical, musculoskeletal, special sense
organs, respiratory (including speech
organs), cardiovascular, reproductive,
digestive, genitourinary, hemic and
lymphatic, skin, and endocrine;

(B) Any mental or psychological dis-
order such as mental retardation, or-
ganic brain syndrome, emotional or
mental illness, and specific learning
disabilities.

(ii) The phrase physical or mental im-
pairment includes, but is not limited to,
such contagious and noncontagious dis-
eases and conditions as orthopedic, vis-
ual, speech and hearing impairments,
cerebral palsy, epilepsy, muscular dys-
trophy, multiple sclerosis, cancer,
heart disease, diabetes, mental retar-
dation, emotional illness, specific
learning disabilities, HIV disease
(whether symptomatic or asymp-
tomatic), tuberculosis, drug addiction,
and alcoholism.

(iii) The phrase physical or mental im-
pairment does not include homosex-
uality or bisexuality.

(2) The phrase major life activities
means functions such as caring for
one’s self, performing manual tasks,
walking, seeing, hearing, speaking,
breathing, learning, and working.

(3) The phrase has a record of such an
impairment means has a history of, or
has been misclassified as having, a
mental or physical impairment that
substantially limits one or more major
life activities.

(4) The phrase is regarded as having an
impairment means—

(i) Has a physical or mental impair-
ment that does not substantially limit
major life activities but that is treated
by a public entity as constituting such
a limitation;

(ii) Has a physical or mental impair-
ment that substantially limits major

life activities only as a result of the at-
titudes of others toward such impair-
ment; or

(iii) Has none of the impairments de-
fined in paragraph (1) of this definition
but is treated by a public entity as
having such an impairment.

(5) The term disability does not in-
clude—

(i) Transvestism, transsexualism,
pedophilia, exhibitionism, voyeurism,
gender identity disorders not resulting
from physical impairments, or other
sexual behavior disorders;

(ii) Compulsive gambling, klep-
tomania, or pyromania; or

(iii) Psychoactive substance use dis-
orders resulting from current illegal
use of drugs.

Drug means a controlled substance,
as defined in schedules I through V of
section 202 of the Controlled Sub-
stances Act (21 U.S.C. 812).

Facility means all or any portion of
buildings, structures, sites, complexes,
equipment, rolling stock or other con-
veyances, roads, walks, passageways,
parking lots, or other real or personal
property, including the site where the
building, property, structure, or equip-
ment is located.

Historic preservation programs means
programs conducted by a public entity
that have preservation of historic prop-
erties as a primary purpose.

Historic Properties means those prop-
erties that are listed or eligible for
listing in the National Register of His-
toric Places or properties designated as
historic under State or local law.

Illegal use of drugs means the use of
one or more drugs, the possession or
distribution of which is unlawful under
the Controlled Substances Act (21
U.S.C. 812). The term illegal use of drugs
does not include the use of a drug
taken under supervision by a licensed
health care professional, or other uses
authorized by the Controlled Sub-
stances Act or other provisions of Fed-
eral law.

Individual with a disability means a
person who has a disability. The term
individual with a disability does not in-
clude an individual who is currently
engaging in the illegal use of drugs,
when the public entity acts on the
basis of such use.

Public entity means—

VerDate 18<JUN>99 04:50 Jul 21, 1999 Jkt 183101 PO 00000 Frm 00464 Fmt 8010 Sfmt 8010 Y:\SGML\183101T.XXX pfrm09 PsN: 183101T



465

Department of Justice § 35.107

(1) Any State or local government;
(2) Any department, agency, special

purpose district, or other instrumen-
tality of a State or States or local gov-
ernment; and

(3) The National Railroad Passenger
Corporation, and any commuter au-
thority (as defined in section 103(8) of
the Rail Passenger Service Act).

Qualified individual with a disability
means an individual with a disability
who, with or without reasonable modi-
fications to rules, policies, or prac-
tices, the removal of architectural,
communication, or transportation bar-
riers, or the provision of auxiliary aids
and services, meets the essential eligi-
bility requirements for the receipt of
services or the participation in pro-
grams or activities provided by a pub-
lic entity.

Qualified interpreter means an inter-
preter who is able to interpret effec-
tively, accurately, and impartially
both receptively and expressively,
using any necessary specialized vocab-
ulary.

Section 504 means section 504 of the
Rehabilitation Act of 1973 (Pub. L. 93–
112, 87 Stat. 394 (29 U.S.C. 794)), as
amended.

State means each of the several
States, the District of Columbia, the
Commonwealth of Puerto Rico, Guam,
American Samoa, the Virgin Islands,
the Trust Territory of the Pacific Is-
lands, and the Commonwealth of the
Northern Mariana Islands.

§ 35.105 Self-evaluation.
(a) A public entity shall, within one

year of the effective date of this part,
evaluate its current services, policies,
and practices, and the effects thereof,
that do not or may not meet the re-
quirements of this part and, to the ex-
tent modification of any such services,
policies, and practices is required, the
public entity shall proceed to make the
necessary modifications.

(b) A public entity shall provide an
opportunity to interested persons, in-
cluding individuals with disabilities or
organizations representing individuals
with disabilities, to participate in the
self-evaluation process by submitting
comments.

(c) A public entity that employs 50 or
more persons shall, for at least three

years following completion of the self-
evaluation, maintain on file and make
available for public inspection:

(1) A list of the interested persons
consulted;

(2) A description of areas examined
and any problems identified; and

(3) A description of any modifications
made.

(d) If a public entity has already
complied with the self-evaluation re-
quirement of a regulation imple-
menting section 504 of the Rehabilita-
tion Act of 1973, then the requirements
of this section shall apply only to those
policies and practices that were not in-
cluded in the previous self-evaluation.

(Approved by the Office of Management and
Budget under control number 1190–0006)

[56 FR 35716, July 26, 1991, as amended by
Order No. 1694–93, 58 FR 17521, Apr. 5, 1993]

§ 35.106 Notice.

A public entity shall make available
to applicants, participants, bene-
ficiaries, and other interested persons
information regarding the provisions of
this part and its applicability to the
services, programs, or activities of the
public entity, and make such informa-
tion available to them in such manner
as the head of the entity finds nec-
essary to apprise such persons of the
protections against discrimination as-
sured them by the Act and this part.

§ 35.107 Designation of responsible em-
ployee and adoption of grievance
procedures.

(a) Designation of responsible employee.
A public entity that employs 50 or
more persons shall designate at least
one employee to coordinate its efforts
to comply with and carry out its re-
sponsibilities under this part, including
any investigation of any complaint
communicated to it alleging its non-
compliance with this part or alleging
any actions that would be prohibited
by this part. The public entity shall
make available to all interested indi-
viduals the name, office address, and
telephone number of the employee or
employees designated pursuant to this
paragraph.

(b) Complaint procedure. A public enti-
ty that employs 50 or more persons
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shall adopt and publish grievance pro-
cedures providing for prompt and equi-
table resolution of complaints alleging
any action that would be prohibited by
this part.

§§ 35.108—35.129 [Reserved]

Subpart B—General Requirements

§ 35.130 General prohibitions against
discrimination.

(a) No qualified individual with a dis-
ability shall, on the basis of disability,
be excluded from participation in or be
denied the benefits of the services, pro-
grams, or activities of a public entity,
or be subjected to discrimination by
any public entity.

(b)(1) A public entity, in providing
any aid, benefit, or service, may not,
directly or through contractual, licens-
ing, or other arrangements, on the
basis of disability—

(i) Deny a qualified individual with a
disability the opportunity to partici-
pate in or benefit from the aid, benefit,
or service;

(ii) Afford a qualified individual with
a disability an opportunity to partici-
pate in or benefit from the aid, benefit,
or service that is not equal to that af-
forded others;

(iii) Provide a qualified individual
with a disability with an aid, benefit,
or service that is not as effective in af-
fording equal opportunity to obtain the
same result, to gain the same benefit,
or to reach the same level of achieve-
ment as that provided to others;

(iv) Provide different or separate
aids, benefits, or services to individuals
with disabilities or to any class of indi-
viduals with disabilities than is pro-
vided to others unless such action is
necessary to provide qualified individ-
uals with disabilities with aids, bene-
fits, or services that are as effective as
those provided to others;

(v) Aid or perpetuate discrimination
against a qualified individual with a
disability by providing significant as-
sistance to an agency, organization, or
person that discriminates on the basis
of disability in providing any aid, ben-
efit, or service to beneficiaries of the
public entity’s program;

(vi) Deny a qualified individual with
a disability the opportunity to partici-

pate as a member of planning or advi-
sory boards;

(vii) Otherwise limit a qualified indi-
vidual with a disability in the enjoy-
ment of any right, privilege, advan-
tage, or opportunity enjoyed by others
receiving the aid, benefit, or service.

(2) A public entity may not deny a
qualified individual with a disability
the opportunity to participate in serv-
ices, programs, or activities that are
not separate or different, despite the
existence of permissibly separate or
different programs or activities.

(3) A public entity may not, directly
or through contractual or other ar-
rangements, utilize criteria or methods
of administration:

(i) That have the effect of subjecting
qualified individuals with disabilities
to discrimination on the basis of dis-
ability;

(ii) That have the purpose or effect of
defeating or substantially impairing
accomplishment of the objectives of
the public entity’s program with re-
spect to individuals with disabilities;
or

(iii) That perpetuate the discrimina-
tion of another public entity if both
public entities are subject to common
administrative control or are agencies
of the same State.

(4) A public entity may not, in deter-
mining the site or location of a facil-
ity, make selections—

(i) That have the effect of excluding
individuals with disabilities from, de-
nying them the benefits of, or other-
wise subjecting them to discrimina-
tion; or

(ii) That have the purpose or effect of
defeating or substantially impairing
the accomplishment of the objectives
of the service, program, or activity
with respect to individuals with dis-
abilities.

(5) A public entity, in the selection of
procurement contractors, may not use
criteria that subject qualified individ-
uals with disabilities to discrimination
on the basis of disability.

(6) A public entity may not admin-
ister a licensing or certification pro-
gram in a manner that subjects quali-
fied individuals with disabilities to dis-
crimination on the basis of disability,
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